
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
July 14, 2023 
 
 
SENT VIA ELECTRONIC MAIL ONLY 
 
Joanna B. Tourangeau, Esq. 
Drummond Woodsum 
84 Marginal Way, Suite 600 
Portland, ME  04101-2480 
jtourangeau@dwmlaw.com 
 
Kimberly J. Ervin Tucker, Esq. 
48 Harbour Pointe Drive 
Lincolnville, ME 04849 
k.ervintucker@gmail.com  
 
 
 

David B. Losee, Esq. 
7 Highland Avenue 
Camden, ME 04843 
david@loseelaw.com 
 
David J. Perkins, Esq. 
Curtis Thaxter 
One Canal Plaza 
P.O. Box 7320 
Portland, ME 04112-7320 
dperkins@curtisthaxter.com  
 
 

Re: Remand and related judicial actions; Petition of Upstream Watch to revoke; Motion of 
Mabee-Grace, et al. to vacate; and Petition of Friends of the Harriet L. Hartley 
Conservation Area to intervene in future proceedings related to the licenses issued to 
Nordic Aquafarms, Inc.  

 
 
Dear counsel for parties to the Law Court appeal: 
 
This correspondence serves to: 1) summarize recent remand and related judicial actions and filings 
with the Board of Environmental Protection (“Board”); 2) identify next steps to be taken by the Board 
on remand; and 3) circulate a service list to be utilized in the filing of all further documents with the 
Board related to its proceedings on remand. 
 

1. Recent judicial actions and filings with the Board 
 
On May 10, 2023, the Maine Supreme Judicial Court, sitting as the Law Court (“Law Court”), issued 
its Order of Remand1 to the Maine Superior Court, Business & Consumer Docket (“BCD”), with  
further instructions to remand to the Board “so that the [Board] may determine the impact, if any, of 
Mabee I [Mabee v. Nordic Aquafarms, Inc., 2023 ME 15, 290 A.3d 79] on the challenged approvals 
[combined Site Location of Development Law and Natural Resources Protection Act permit, Air 
Emission License, and combined Maine Pollutant Discharge Elimination System permit and Waste 

 
1 Docket No. BCD-2022-48. 
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Discharge License]” that were issued by the Board on November 19, 2020 (“Nordic permits”). The 
Law Court left it to the Board to “determine the scope of the proceedings on remand.”  
 
On May 15, 2023, the BCD issued its Order on Remand2 consistent with the Law Court’s Order of 
Remand, noting that the Board “may determine its scope of proceedings on remand including whether 
it will take additional evidence.”       
 
On June 29, 2023, the Law Court denied the Board’s motion to reconsider and stay the effect of the 
mandate of the Law Court’s Order of Remand.  
 
On July 5, 2023, attorney Tucker, as counsel for the Friends of the Harriet L. Hartley Conservation 
Area (“Friends”), filed with the Board a motion to intervene in Board proceedings related to the BCD’s 
Order of Remand.   
 
Also on July 5, 2023, attorney Tucker, as counsel for Jeffrey R. Mabee and Judith B. Grace, the 
Maine Lobstering Union, commercial crab and lobster license holders David Black and Wayne 
Canning (“Mabee-Grace, et al.”), and Friends filed with the Board a motion to vacate the Nordic 
permits. 
 
On July 7, 2023, attorneys Losee and Perkins, as counsel for Upstream Watch, filed with the Board a 
petition to revoke the Nordic permits.     
 

2. Next steps 
 
Given the Law Court’s denial of the Board’s motion to reconsider the Law Court’s Order of Remand, 
the Board will be determining the scope of and process for the proceedings on remand before it.    
 
Designation of Presiding Officer 
 
The Department administers the National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System program in Maine, 
including the issuance of permits pursuant to the federal Clean Water Act, which are referred to as 
Maine Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (“MEPDES”) permits. Pursuant to 38 M.R.S. § 341-
C(8), no Board member may participate in the review of or act on an application for a MEPDES permit 
or the modification, renewal or appeal of a MEPDES permit if the Board member receives, or during 
the previous 2 years has received, a significant portion of income directly or indirectly from MEPDES 
permit holders or applicants. Board Chair Susan Lessard is conflicted from participating in Board 
proceedings related to Nordic’s MEPDES permit. Consequently, Chair Lessard has designated me, 
Board member Robert Duchesne, to serve as the Presiding Officer for all aspects of this remand 
proceeding with respect to all Nordic permits.  
 
Scope and process of proceedings and rulings on existing Board filings 
 
In forthcoming correspondence from me, the Board will: 1) outline the process it will utilize for this 
remand proceeding; 2) define the scope of the proceedings, including what additional filings will be 

 
2 Docket No. BCD-APP-2021-009. 
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permitted; and 3) address the filings already submitted by Mabee-Grace, et al., Friends, and Upstream 
Watch. Until this forthcoming correspondence issues, all persons are asked to refrain from further 
filings with the Board.   
 

3. Service list  
 

Following issuance of the forthcoming correspondence described above, all further filings in this 
matter on remand must be copied to the enclosed service list. It is the responsibility of those on the list 
or their representative to circulate filings to others not on the list, including organization members, as 
they see fit. Any revisions to the service list made by the Board will be circulated to the list as revised.  

 
If you have any questions, you may wish to await my forthcoming correspondence, or you may contact 
Board Executive Analyst William F. Hinkel at bill.hinkel@maine.gov or (207) 314-1458 or Assistant 
Attorney General Peggy Bensinger at peggy.bensinger@maine.gov (207) 626-8578. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Robert Duchesne 
Presiding Officer 
Board of Environmental Protection 
 
 
cc: Service List (July 14, 2023) 

mailto:bill.hinkel@maine.gov
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Board of Environmental Protection 
 
Filings with the Board must be 
directed to Ruth Ann Burke and, 
unless otherwise specified, are due 
by 5:00 p.m. on the filing date. 
Untimely filings may be rejected. 
 
Robert Duchesne, Presiding Officer 
Board of Environmental Protection 
c/o Ruth Ann Burke 
17 State House Station 
Augusta, ME 04333-0017 
Phone (207) 287-2811 
ruth.a.burke@maine.gov 
 
William F. Hinkel, Executive Analyst 
Board of Environmental Protection 
17 State House Station 
Augusta, ME 04333-0017 
Phone (207) 314-1458 
bill.hinkel@maine.gov 
 
Department of Environmental 
Protection 
 
OFFICE OF THE COMMISSIONER 
Melanie Loyzim, Commissioner  
Department of Environmental Protection 
17 State House Station 
Augusta, ME  04333-0017 
Phone (207) 287-7688 
melanie.loyzim@maine.gov 
 
Kevin Martin, Compliance and 
Procedures Specialist 
Office of the Commissioner 
Department of Environmental Protection 
17 State House Station 
Augusta, ME  04333-0017 
Phone (207) 287-4305 
kevin.martin@maine.gov 
 
 
 
 
 

Department of Environmental 
Protection (cont’d) 
 
BUREAU OF AIR QUALITY 
Eric Kennedy, Director of the Division of 
Licensing and Compliance 
Bureau of Air Quality 
Department of Environmental Protection 
17 State House Station 
Augusta, ME  04333-0017 
Phone (207) 530-3139 
eric.kennedy@maine.gov 
 
Jane Gilbert, Air Licensing Unit Manager 
Bureau of Air Quality  
Department of Environmental Protection 
17 State House Station 
Augusta, ME  04333-0017 
Phone (207) 287-2455 
jane.gilbert@maine.gov 
 
Lynn Muzzey, Project Manager 
Bureau of Air Quality 
Department of Environmental Protection 
17 State House Station 
Augusta, ME  04333-0017 
Phone (207) 287-2229 
lynn.muzzey@maine.gov 
 
Kevin Ostrowski, Chief Meteorologist  
Bureau of Air Quality  
Department of Environmental Protection 
17 State House Station 
Augusta, ME  04333-0017 
Phone (207) 287-2424 
kevin.ostrowski@maine.gov 
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Department of Environmental 
Protection (cont’d) 
 
BUREAU OF WATER QUALITY 
Brian Kavanah, Director 
Bureau of Water Quality 
Department of Environmental Protection 
17 State House Station 
Augusta, ME  04333-0017 
Phone (207) 530-0293 
brian.kavanah@maine.gov 
 
Gregg Wood, Director of the Division of 
Water Quality Management 
Bureau of Water Quality 
Department of Environmental Protection 
17 State House Station 
Augusta, ME  04333-0017 
Phone (207) 287-7693 
gregg.wood@maine.gov 
 
BUREAU OF LAND RESOURCES 
Robert Wood, Director 
Bureau of Land Resources 
Department of Environmental Protection 
17 State House Station 
Augusta, ME  04333-0017 
Phone (207) 855-8361 
robert.wood@maine.gov 
 
Dawn Hallowell, Director of the Division 
of Land Licensing 
Bureau of Land Resources 
Department of Environmental Protection 
17 State House Station 
Augusta, ME  04333-0017 
Phone (207) 557-2624 
dawn.hallowell@maine.gov 
 
Robert Green, Land Licensing and 
Compliance Manager 
Bureau of Land Resources 
Department of Environmental Protection 
312 Canco Road 
Portland, ME  04103 
Phone (207) 615-2214 
robert.L.green@maine.gov 

Department of Environmental 
Protection (cont’d) 
 
Beth Callahan, Project Manager  
Bureau of Land Resources 
Department of Environmental Protection 
17 State House Station 
Augusta, ME  04333-0017 
Phone (207) 446-1586 
beth.callahan@maine.gov 
 
Office of the Maine Attorney General 
 
Scott Boak 
Assistant Attorney General 
6 State House Station 
Augusta, ME 04333 
Phone (207) 626-8566 
scott.boak@maine.gov 
 
Peggy Bensinger 
Assistant Attorney General 
6 State House Station 
Augusta, ME 04333 
Phone (207) 626-8578 
peggy.bensinger@maine.gov 
 
Emma Akrawi 
Assistant Attorney General 
6 State House Station 
Augusta, ME 04333 
emma.akrawi@maine.gov  
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Licensee 
 
Nordic Aquafarms, Inc. 
Joanna B. Tourangeau, Esq. 
Drummond Woodsum 
84 Marginal Way, Suite 600 
Portland, ME  04101-2480 
Phone (207) 772-1941 
jtourangeau@dwmlaw.com 
 
Appellants of the Underlying 
Licenses 
 
Jeffrey R. Mabee and Judith B. 
Grace; Friends of the Harriet L. 
Hartley Conservation Area; Maine 
Lobstering Union; and  
Wayne Canning and David Black 
 
Kimberly J. Ervin Tucker, Esq. 
48 Harbour Pointe Drive 
Lincolnville, ME  04849 
Phone (202) 841-5439 
k.ervintucker@gmail.com 
 
Upstream Watch 
David J. Perkins, Esq. 
Curtis Thaxter 
One Canal Plaza, P.O. Box 7320 
Portland, ME  04112-7320 
Phone (207) 774-9000 
dperkins@curtisthaxter.com 
 
and 
 
David B. Losee, Esq. 
David B. Losee, LLC 
7 Highland Avenue 
Camden, ME 04843 
Phone (860) 707-3215 
david@loseelaw.com 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Intervenors from the Underlying 
Board Licensing Proceeding 
 
Northport Village Corporation 
Michael T. Lannan 
Tech Environmental 
33A Front Street 
Belfast, ME 04915 
Phone (207) 323-4850 
mlannan@techenv.com 
 
and 
 
Janae Novotny, President 
Northport Village Corporation 
813 Shore Road 
Northport, ME 04849 
president@nvcmaine.org 
 
University of New England 
Charles Tilberg 
11 Hills Beach Road 
Biddeford, ME  04005 
ctilburg@une.edu 
 
and 
 
Carrie Byron 
11 Hills Beach Road 
Biddeford, ME  04005 
cbryon@une.edu  
 
Gulf of Maine Research Institute 
Donald W. Perkins, Jr. 
350 Commercial Street 
Portland, ME  04101 
don@gmri.org  
 
The Fish Are Okay 
Diane Hunt Braybrook 
1 Delemos Street 
Belfast, ME  04915 
Phone (207) 930-5979 
dbraybrook@yahoo.com 
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Intervenors from the Underlying 
Board Licensing Proceeding (cont’d) 
 
Lawrence Reichard 
6 Congress Street, Apt. 202 
Belfast, ME  04915-6512 
lreichard@gmail.com  
 
Eleanor Daniels 
Donna Broderick 
95 Sirota Drive 
Searsmont, ME  04973 
Phone (207) 322-6464 
ellie@greenstore.com 
dl_broderick@hotmail.com 
 
Paul Bernacki 
waybackhomestead@yahoo.com  
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